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Curriculum and Standards Committee 
Minutes

	Date
	15 March 
	Time
	10.30 

	Venue
	Zoom

	Chair
	Gill Short

	Membership: Gill Short (Chair), David Smith, Catherine Manning, Steve Hedges, Lois Hilton
In attendance: CEO, Executive Director of Strategic Partnerships & Engagement, Link Governor for EDI, Assistant Principals, Dir. of SEND, Learner Journey Manager 

Mark Wardle observing. 

	Apologies: 


	
	Item
	Action 

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies & Welcome to Student Member 

There were no apologies.

Lois Hilton was welcomed as a new Student Member on the Committee. 

Ian Merhtens was introduced as the Link EDI Governor, he was invited for the EDI item but observed the full meeting. 
Mark Wardle was introduced as the new Deputy Director, joining the College on 19 April 2021. 
	

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations of interest. 
	

	3) 
	Minutes of the previous meeting 

THE MINUTES FROM THE LAST MEETING WERE AGREED AS A TRUE AND ACCURATE RECORD. 
	

	4) 
	Matters Arising  

Matters arising were noted as per the cover paper. 

The EDSPE confirmed he has included within the Subcontracting Reduction Statement a commitment to look initially at locally resourced provision. 


	

	5) 
	Local College Board updates 

All three local college boards met in March 2021. A programme of Curriculum Visits, wider student activities invites was shared by the Assistant Principal at each meeting. All three Boards now have a standardised report to support consistency of information shared at local Board level. All Boards discussed re-opening plans, staff and student feedback and wellbeing, adult programmes, a general quality update and early 2021/22 recruitment data. All Boards received an update against the student top 10 priority areas identified at the first Student Council meeting of the academic year. 

Recruitment activities and virtual/ face to face taster sessions arrangements were discussed. The EDSPE advised that he has met with YES team leaders and ESCC representatives regarding the summer transition programme, head teachers are keen to look at how they will handover year 11s. 

Lewes 

Observations have been carried out, jamboard and neopod have been used which have lent themselves well to student centred provision. Student survey results are positive across the three sties concerning remote delivery. 

Peter Chivers, Director, Brighton Dome and Festival attended to talk about collaboration with Brighton Dome and the music provision at Lewes campus. 

Eastbourne

Lord Lucas attended to talk about the Eastbourne Eden Project and local opportunities. 

Hastings 

Peter Hall ran an event to talk to learners on creative media style courses about ‘It’s a Sin’. Ian, as Chair of the Hastings College Board said there is strong engagement with the Principal from Hastings Academy on the local Board. The board were updated on the successful student return.  Enrichment activities have been well received, including filming and sports activities.

	

	6) 
	Student Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Update

It was noted that a renewed approach to EDI is being led by the CEO. There is a new Link Governor for EDI, Ian Mehrtens. 
An EDI Committee made up of staff, students, Link Governors, EDI community stakeholders is being established.  The first meeting will take place on 19 March 2021 and the C&S Committee will receive updates from the EDI Committee moving forward. There will be a number of themed action groups that will support the work of the EDI Committee. 
An EDI Strategy will be reviewed by the EDI Committee and brought back to the next meeting in June for recommending to the Board for approval in 14 July.

Ian said the EDI Committee will be committed to identifying gaps in policy and identifying where College systems do not allow for the EDI policy intent to be carried through – e.g gender recognition. 

Gill asked if other related policies will be added. The CEO advised this will be updated. Action for Rebecca. 

David asked for the DoG’s contact details to be added to the section on complaints. Action for Mia. 

Resolution
The Committee resolved to recommend the EDI policy for approval by Board on 23 March 2021. 

ACTION: DoG to forward plan EDI policy for Board approval. 
	Rebecca 
Mia
Mia 

	7) 
	Colleges Quality update 

The Committee were provided with a summary of the quality actions to date, induction, attendance, learning walks, student induction survey, TLC support, delivery models and Principal Performance Reviews (PPRS). 
The CEO told the Committee that some flexibility with the quality calendar has been necessary (due to lockdown). However, the college has shifted to reviewing marked work, student voice and professional dialogue with teachers in line with Ofsted’s approach in lockdown. 
It was noted that 70% of students have completed the November Teacher Survey and the follow up survey has been delayed until after Easter when there should be a demonstrable improvement in student’s feedback. Catherine asked what the score was out of, this was confirmed as out of 4. 
At the next meeting there will be a dedicated item to this important area of work
There was an improvement at Eastbourne and Hastings on the score for - This teacher expects me to do work outside of class- this has always been high at Lewes (traditionally expected of a predominantly A Level provision). 
Susan, Hastings AP talked about the Teaching and Learning Communities initiatives - to promote professional discussions about teaching and learning, and to share good practice across the College. Two sessions have been run so far which were focused on sharing good practice within remote delivery and blended learning. These are proving successful. Good / outstanding teachers will go out across the College to share their practice.  It was noted that there are 115 members of staff being supported (receiving teaching and learning coach support). 

Catherine said she was pleased to hear about these and that they sounded like a positive development. She advised of EFT Professional Development Programmes on offer to further enhance this work. The EDSPE talked of the 
Apprenticeship workface development offer run by the ETF. The CEO will engage directly with Catherine to follow up this conversation.  
The Committee noted that the cycle of lesson observations has not run as usual, due to Covid, instead 71 voluntary observations have taken place across the College. Emerging strengths and areas for development were discussed by the Committee (as per the cover paper). The Chair asked why fewer Lewes staff had volunteered for the virtual observations. Mark, AP Lewes, explained that Lewes staff will welcome face to face observations on return.
The information presented to the Committee on student demographic data was incorrect.  The CEO said this will be picked up as a priority as part of the overhaul of EDI. 
Post meeting note – added 16 March 2021

Ofsted will no longer carry out Progress Monitoring Visits that make progress judgements for requires improvement and inadequate providers; these will end on 15th March 2021 other than in exceptional cases. Ofsted will carry out New Provider Monitoring Visits and PMV’s to new provider who have not yet received a visit; full and short inspections remain suspended. 


	

	8) 
	Update on the performance of cross-curriculum areas

FOCUS: Sussex Skills Solutions/ report on quality assurance of provision delivered by ESCG subcontractors
The Head of Partnerships joined for this item. 

The EDSPE advised that historically the performance of partners delivering 16-18 Study Programmes is below that of both internal delivery and national averages, although the Committee were advised they are predicted to improve in 2020/21.  

It was noted that historically Adult Education Budget provision with partners has performed significantly above internal and national averages and are predicted to do so again in 2020/21. 

Partner apprenticeship performance has been significantly higher than both internal delivery and national averages. Both partner and internal apprenticeship performance were said to be bouncing back following the impacts of Covid 19. 
The £1m pledge to deploy AEB to support adults (since 2020:  1741 adults) and businesses impacted by the covid crisis has been a success in terms of funding deployed (since 2020: £895k) and achievement (anticipated at 93.1%), and the offer will be maintained into 2021/22. 

A new Apprenticeship Strategy will be ready in draft form by the end of March. 
The Head of Partnerships talked about partner quality assurance and improvement. She talked of training and the routine conversations held with partners. It was noted that due diligence procedures are enacted for all potential and contracted subcontractors. 
Details from a survey of apprentices (taken in lockdown 3) were shared and the Partnership Team are unpicking the few negative responses. 

The Committee discussed the planned reduction in subcontracting but questioned the current zero subcontracting target. The Chair of the Board and CEO talked about the importance of collaboration within East Sussex and the broader Sussex region and, in conversation with the Further Education Commissioner and the ESFA, are reducing subcontracting to an amount that is appropriate to achieving College goals. 

The EDSPE said that initial reductions in the AEB and 16-19 Study Programme areas were agreed by Exec and Corporation to show traction in reducing reliance on subcontracting with the ESFA and FEC, especially as the timescales involved in reducing apprenticeship subcontracting is longer due to the length of programmes being more than one year and up to four, leaving a long tail of subcontracting. 

Brief update 
- International 

The EDSPE advised this area of the business remains a strong and positive opportunity for the college. He spoke of good international relations and advised that the College had maintained most of students on year-long programmes. Students on programmes have been staying either with host families or in halls. The booking sheet is looking positive for 21/22.   It was confirmed that a Beacon Award application will be made.
- HE

HE quality is said to be performing well with all learning has been run live on google classroom. Priority HE students have been welcomed back to enable them to utilise specialist equipment. The EDSPE talked of a new ‘person centred counselling’ initiative that will both provide placement hours for our HE students and support FE learners with their emotional health and wellbeing. It is anticipated this will be funded through existing additional learning support funds.

	

	9) 
	Update on Student Voice initiatives, including Course rep feedback & Board led ‘Student Voice Forum’ and ‘Student Voice Link Governor’

The Student Learner Journey Manager gave the Committee an update on Student Voice and enrichment activities. 

Student Engagement 

Student Services launched My Student Life in January to help support students to engage and feel part of their College community. Student engagement in My Student Life has been very strong. The website attracted over 9,000 unique visitors in its first weeks and student engagement continues to grow daily. Wider topics such as general wellbeing, Prevent and employability will be added to My Student Life. It will also be an important vehicle for promulgating EDI missives. There is currently discussion about how to safely engage in Reclaim These Streets activity. The Learner Journey Manager talked about attempts to measure participation success. Lois was complementary about My Student Life, she said it has helped students connect with one another across the College. 
Student Voice 

Student Council 2 was scheduled for March 2021 but was refocussed to provide a briefing and Q&A for Course Representatives on the return to College arrangements.  Just under 100 students joined the sessions. A session will be arranged for more formalised feedback now learners are back on site.  Student Council 2 will be re-scheduled to take place before the Easter break.

Lois said she felt the meeting was really helpful. She talked positively about enrichment activities.  She was asked how it has felt returning to the College and she advised that she has only had one full day of lessons so far but that the atmosphere feels positive.

Mark Watts, AP Lewes said the session was really valuable and that students were really engaged and looking for reassurance about how the college will prepare for potential new variants of the virus.  

David asked Lois if there was any sense that students did not agree of the mask wearing policy adopted by the college and talked for the movement across the country to generate activity with parents and students to oppose the approach colleges are taking to mask wearing and testing. Lois said students had been wearing masks with the second lockdown and there were no perceived issues complying with the College’s approach.  She shared that some students were nervous about testing, but happy to do so for the safety of their peers and for the continuation of face-to-face learning.  The CEO said no significant concerns about the college’s safety measures had been raised by parents. 
 

Board led ‘Student Voice Forum’ and ‘Student Voice Link Governor

The Governance Development committee will be proposing the creation of

a Student Voice Forum to Board on 23 March 2021. The aim of the forum is to 
support the facilitation of two-way communications between Board and

learners to assist the Board with understanding the needs and aspirations of

learners, thus keeping their voice at the heart of Board decision making. The 
Forum will be co-chaired by Student Governors/ Members and Governors.  A 
number of Governors have indicated their interested in supporting the forum. 
Mark Fisher, Chair of Finance Committee, is buddying all new student. 
Governors. It will be recommended at Board on 23 March that Mark be 
elected Student Voice Link Governor. This Link Governor will play a key role 
in Championing, and supporting, the student voice at Board level.
There was a discussion about how to ensure the Student Forum links into this 

Committee and the three Student Councils. 
Susan asked about buddying arrangements for student members. The DoG 

advised the chairs of local college board and herself will be supporting the 

student members. 
The CEO said that there has been a concerted focus on better co-ordaining student voice and enrichment activity and much progress in a short space of time but still more to do as we get back on site.  

	

	10) 
	Safeguarding, Prevent & SEND update 

The Director of ALS and SEND provided a safeguarding, Prevent and SEND update for the Committee. 

The Wellbeing Team has supported students via online sessions, phone, and text support during lockdown. This is tracked by an engagement virtual tracker. Staff members present at the Committee talked favourably about the tracker. 

The highest reason for referrals made to the Wellbeing Team was anxiety and mental health and issues with family and home life were also noted as reasons for referral. The Director of ALS and SEND said that parents can contact Welfare Advisors at specific points in the week to discuss any concerns. 
The College is developing a comprehensive mental health policy and action plans (for students and staff) which will be discussed at the next Committee meeting. It was confirmed that this policy is separate to the Health, Safety and Welfare Policy (overseen by ARaC and HR Committees). The CEO said this will be a whole organisational policy on mental health. 
Action: DoG to forward plan new mental health policy 

The DoG asked if there had been any analysis of EDI demographics for the 154 learners referred to the Wellbeing Team, as per item 10. The CEO advised that individual students will be reviewed at the point of referral, but that analysis will be improved as part of aforementioned EDI work. 
The CEO talked about the improved relationships between curriculum and wellbeing teams. 

East Sussex County Council has given feedback regarding the safeguarding audit on 10 December 2020. The action plan was presented to the Committee and the Committee were advised it will be actioned prior to a follow up visit in May 2021. 
The Chair of the Board asked how information about vulnerable learners is shared with the College when students are from out of area. The Director of ALS and SEND said that this is an ongoing issue and one with the DSL network have on their radar. 

Ian asked if the College has Mental Health First Aiders. This was confirmed. 
The DoG asked if the College had participated in ESCC’s Safeguarding in Schools / Colleges audit process or undertaken their own. The CEO asked the DoG to discuss this with the Director of ALS and SEND.
The DoG asked if the current Behaviour Management Procedure references peer on peer abuse, or if there is a separate policy/guidance on this.  It was confirmed that this is not specifically referenced, but that there is reference to bullying, harassment, intimidation, and threatening behaviour.

	

	11) 
	Committee ‘live’ evaluation 
Steve Hedges provided a live evaluation of the Committee.
The papers arrived on time and were of good quality. It was noted that incorrect EDI data was shared with the Committee and this will be rectified.  It was also noted that there was no update on the standing items such as, SAR, QIP progress or KPI data within the Quality Update at item 7.  The CEO noted that this will be included in the Board papers for 23 March and brought back to this committee in June.   
All members were encouraged and did participate. There was sufficient time in the meeting, despite technical issues.  

The meeting was ‘brilliantly’ chaired. 

There was a challenge that papers for the meeting were not shared with the non-standing attendees (Assistant Principals and guest speakers). The DoG advised that generally full meeting papers are not shared outside of standing membership. The Chair asked for papers to be shared in future (minus confidential papers). 
Mark Wardle thanked the Chair for inviting him to observe the meeting. He said it was a very informative meeting and asked all to have in mind when preparing for Ofsted, how easily they would be able to College’s strengths and weaknesses from having attended C&S Committee meetings.  
	

	11)
	Any urgent matters 
The Chair of the board asked for confirmation that the SAR was submitted. This was confirmed.  


	 

	
	Date of next meeting – 16 June, 11-1, zoom – unless otherwise notified 
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